Friends and Comrades,

I’m writing to let you know that I’ve gone on indefinite leave and resigned all of my elected and appointed positions within the ISO, as of a few hours ago. This is a painful thing to share with you, but I wanted you to hear it from me before news spreads widely across the group and the rest of the Left.

Six years ago, I was the respondent in a disciplinary case after I was accused of committing a brutal and horrific rape when I lived in (redacted) and was a part of the ISO branch there. I hope you can understand why I‘ve never shared this with you, given the profound weight of such an accusation.

Yesterday [redacted], a former member of the ISO and the National Disciplinary Committee, sent a lengthy letter to members of the newly Elected Steering committee informing them of this case that she was a part of adjudicating back in 2013, and asking them to take corrective action for mistakes in this badly handled disciplinary case.

While I’m willing to talk through the details of the allegation, I’ll say for now that I did not do the things of which I was accused. I was involved in an intoxicated sexual relationship with a guest at a party I hosted and, although I acted in a callous way towards her, I simply didn’t engage in the violent and coercive encounter which she later alleged. I know that false accusations in cases of sexual assault are incredibly rare, however [redacted]’s letter detailing the case contains inaccuracies, mischaracterizations and omissions that paint a damning, but flawed, picture of what transpired.

The complaint was brought to the attention of the (redacted) branch, and then the national organization, wherein the newly formed National Disciplinary Committee was charged with investigating and adjudicating the case. I offered my cooperation with the NDC and had my membership suspended throughout the process, and withdrew from contact with all but my chosen advocate and close friends while the process played out. The complainant, after drafting and conveying a statement, opted not to participate in any investigation or subsequent involvement with the ISO. As the case could also jeopardize my employment as an organizer (redacted information about complainant), I also participated in an investigation by my employer at the time, and was cleared due to the non-involvement of the complainant.

Through the ongoing process, it became clear that the NDC violated its initial, ill-formed protocol for investigating and handling the case by denying me the chance to view or respond to witness statements or even to have an actual hearing to defend myself in whatever ways I could, which ultimately culminated in them officially declaring a “mistrial” after other participants in the investigation raised formal objections to the ISO Steering Committee.

At this time, the Steering Committee overruled votes by the NDC to recommend my expulsion from the ISO on the grounds of the NDC’s protocols being violated. Then, the Appeals Committee was called in to perform a second investigation without prejudice, and on the basis of new witness interviews. Ultimately, given the lack of participation from the accuser, they voted that it wasn’t possible to find compelling evidence for my expulsion. Apparently, the Appeals Committee was also kept in the dark about details from the previous investigation.

After the ruling from the Appeals Committee, I was authorized return to activity in the ISO, and did so after moving to New York City. I’ve tried to move forward with my life since that time and have engaged in intensive self-reflection over the years.

Given the recent internal reckoning within the ISO and the drive to rid the organization of undemocratic and secretive past practices, [redacted]'s letter has made it impossible for me to remain in the leadership or actively involved. In order for the ISO and its leadership to maintain any credibility amongst its membership and the broader Left, I understand that I have to step aside. Though I am heartbroken, I do so in the hope that the group will continue to right its course, and continue to play a role within the socialist movement.

I certainly understand how this will sever my relationships with any number of people inside and outside the organization, and I know that many people will rightly want to act to protect the group from perceived predators or to send a message that the ISO is a safe space for everyone. I too want the group, and the rest of the Left, to take such accusations deadly seriously.

I understand that many people will likely think differently of me, or suspect me of being a secret predator. I don’t really know what to do other than continue to be who I am, and try to move forward with my life. I’m available to talk about all of the above, including the ugly details, if you want to know more.

Best,
Joe R.

